
 

 

STATEMENT 

As a native of Pennsylvania and a priest ordained for the Diocese of Allentown, I find this report 

deeply painful and grieve for those who have been hurt by these terrible situations.  It is a troubling 

indictment that Church leadership, called to holiness and chastity, did not provide an example for all of 

society in dealing with these issues. The first step in any process of reconciliation and healing lies in 

admitting the wrongs that happened. We can only be healthy as a Church and as a society if we honestly 

confront and deal with sexual abuse and harassment on all levels.  

We are committed as a family of God to respect the dignity of every human being. In doing so, we 

must renew and strengthen efforts to reach out to victims, promptly communicate with law enforcement, 

remove offenders, and foster a safe environment for children, youth, and adults in our Church.  I join with 

Cardinal DiNardo, President of the United States Conference of Catholic Bishops, and Bishop Doherty, Chair 

of the USCCB’s Committee for the Protection of Children and Young People, in their statement responding 

to the Pennsylvania grand jury report:  

"The report of the Pennsylvania grand jury again illustrates the pain of those who have been victims of the 

crime of sexual abuse by individual members of our clergy, and by those who shielded abusers and so 

facilitated an evil that continued for years or even decades. We are grateful for the courage of the people who 

aided the investigation by sharing their personal stories of abuse. As a body of bishops, we are shamed by 

and sorry for the sins and omissions by Catholic priests and Catholic bishops. 

We are profoundly saddened each time we hear about the harm caused as a result of abuse, at the hands of a 

clergyman of any rank. The USCCB Committee for the Protection of Children and Young People and the 

office of the Secretariat of Child and Youth Protection will continue to offer avenues to healing for those 

who have been abused. We are committed to work in determined ways so that such abuse cannot happen. 

The Pennsylvania grand jury report covers a span of more than 70 years. In 2002 the U.S. Catholic bishops 

adopted the Charter for the Protection of Children and Young People, which commits us to respond 

promptly and compassionately to victims, report the abuse of minors, remove offenders and take ongoing 

action to prevent abuse. This Charter was revised and updated in 2011 and again in 2018. We pledge to 

maintain transparency and to provide for the permanent removal of offenders from ministry and to maintain 

safe environments for everyone.  All policies and procedures regarding training and background check 

requirements are made publicly available by dioceses and eparchies.  

We pray that all survivors of sexual abuse find healing, comfort and strength in God's loving presence as the 

Church pledges to continue to restore trust through accompaniment, communion, accountability and 

justice."        

Most Reverend Joseph E. Kurtz, D.D.  
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http://www.usccb.org/about/child-and-youth-protection/committee-for-the-protection-of-children-and-young-people.cfm
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http://www.usccb.org/issues-and-action/child-and-youth-protection/charter.cfm

